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May 8, 2019 
 

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

TO:   State Board of Regents 
 
FROM:   David L. Buhler 
 

SUBJECT:  USHE – Capital Improvement Update 
 

Issue 
 

The State Building Board met on April 3, 2019, and allocated close to $71 million to USHE institutions for 
capital improvement projects in FY 2020 (55 percent of the allocation).  Capital improvement projects help 
maintain existing facilities. The $138 million appropriated by the State Legislature for FY 2020 is the largest 
amount of capital improvement funding provided by the Legislature. 
  

Background 
 

Capital improvement projects are also known as alterations, repairs, and improvements or AR&I.  These 
projects help maintain existing facilities by repairing and replacing old and failing components, systems, 
and equipment.  Typical projects include utility upgrades, correction of code violations, roofing repairs, 
structural improvement, hazardous materials abatement, and the remodeling of nonfunctional space.   

Utah statute defines capital improvements as projects costing less than $3.5 million and requires the state 
Legislature to fund capital improvement projects at 1.1 percent of the replacement value of state facilities. 
Revenue shortfalls following the recession of 2008 slowly eroded capital improvement funding to a low in 
FY 2011 of $50.7 million (0.6 percent of replacement value).  Since that time the Utah State Legislature 
has made a concerted effort to restore capital improvement funding to the 1.1 percent level required by 
statute.  This year marks the fifth straight year of funding at or above the 1.1 percent level, and the 
appropriation of $138 million is the highest amount funded by the Legislature for capital improvements. 

By statute, the State Legislature delegates authority to the State Building Board to allocate capital 
improvement funds to specific agency and institutional projects.  Institutions request projects each year 
based on each institution’s inventory of needed capital improvements.  Despite high levels of funding over 
the last several years, institutions continue to have a greater need than available funding.  For FY 2020 
USHE institutions requested $123 million of capital improvement projects and received funding of $71 
million.  It should also be noted that annual project requests are those proposed to be funded in a given 
year and do not include all of the capital improvement needs at an institution. 

The materials attached provide additional information and detail on the capital improvement funding for FY 
2020.  The attachments include: (1) a five-year summary of capital improvement funding and (2) the detail 
of the projects requested and funded for USHE institutions in FY 2020.  
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Commissioner’s Recommendation 

 
This is an information item; no action is required. 
 
 

    
    _______________________________                                                              
    David L. Buhler 
    Commissioner of Higher Education 
 
DLB/KLH/RPA 
Attachments 



ATTACHMENT A - Five-Year Capital Improvement Funding History 
 



ATTACHMENT B – USHE Capital Improvement Requests and Allocations 2019-20 
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